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Mr President,

A new legislation for children’s right was passed in Bolivia in June 2014. The law includes inter alia a minimum age for child labor and a minimum penal age.  

President Morales first stopped the law due to his preference of not including a minimum age for child labor, contrary to ILO Convention 138 and article 32 of the CRC. When finally passed, the minimum age was set to 10 years, a lowering from the former 14.

The Child Ombudsman of Bolivia estimates that 850,000 children and adolescents perform economic activities in urban and rural areas. The majority are engaged in hazardous labor that jeopardizes their health, physical and mental integrity and dignity. The work include mining, brick building and stone cutting. 
Sweden recommends Bolivia to protect children and adolescents who are working and are obliged to work, through implementation of real and effective policies that consider their family situation, taking into account article 27 (3) of the Convention on the Rights of the Child.

Sweden also recommends Bolivia to develop and implement programs to eradicate the worst forms of child labor: mining of rivers, mining in tunnels, brick factories, the sugarcane harvest, and high-risk areas.
The new law lowers the age of criminal responsibility from 16 to 14 years. In Bolivia there is one restorative center for juvenile justice that has a pedagogical and restorative perspective in accordance with human rights standards. Children therefore primarily end up in the general prisons where conditions are of serious concern. By lowering the age the children between 14 and 16 are even less protected and their human rights risk being violated.   
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Sweden welcomes Bolivia’s step to prohibit the physical and mental punishment of children. However, violence against children is perceived as an acceptable practice and a purely private issue, and cases of abuse are very seldom brought to justice. 

Sweden recommends that Bolivia takes all available measures to prevent all forms of violence against children and to bring cases of abuse to justice. 

Thank you, Mr. President
